Guest Editorial

The Bicentenary of The Belfast Natural History and Philosophical Society

Alun Evans

Elsewhere in the Journal (112-116), I describe the establishment and objectives of The Belfast Natural History and Philosophical Society in 1821, and its Bicentenary on 5th June this year. From what did this interest in Natural History stem? According to David Allen in his masterful Social History of 'The Naturalist in Britain', "It was the Enlightenment, with its ultimate power of dispassion and objectivity... By dispelling superstitions and accustoming people to see themselves and their surroundings with detachment...[thus]...Stripped by science of its ultimate mysteries, nature gradually assumed a fresh and entirely different mysteriousness..."1 A wave of literary and philosophical societies, gradually spread across the "new industrial areas" of the north of England, especially textile towns (like Belfast), in the late eighteenth century, and these were followed by natural history societies.² Some of this was driven by 'Dissenting (from Anglicanism) Academies,' and Warrington Academy, a prime example based on Unitarianism, was founded in 1857.3 The great Chemist, Joseph Priestly, taught there and his "innovation of the teaching of history was ... that sciences and natural history" became part of the regular curriculum. Jean-Paul Marat, who was stabbed to death in his bath by Charlotte Corday, may have taught French at the Academy.⁴ Its first pupil, Thomas Percival, the great Physician, established the Manchester Literary and Philosophical Society in 1781,² and in 1802 was the main author of the 'Health and Morals of Apprentices Act', designed to curb the exploitation of pauper children. Percival also published the first book on Medical Ethics in 1804.3

The impetus for The Belfast Natural History Society stemmed from the Belfast Academical Institution which had opened in 1814.⁵ To understand the ethos that pervaded the school in its early days, it is necessary to examine the motivations of one of its chief protagonists, William Drennan, who was born in Belfast in 1754. His father, the Reverend Thomas Drennan, was Minister of the First Presbyterian Church in Rosemary Street. Drennan studied Medicine in Edinburgh, graduating MD in 1778.⁶ He was a major driver of the chain of events, which culminated in the 1798 Rebellion, although, by then, he had lost interest in the cause.⁷ He was also a considerable poet, coining the phrase '*The Emerald Isle*' and 'lazy root,' for 'potatoes'.⁸ In 1783 William wrote to his sister, Martha McTier, recommending a Warringtonstyle Academy in Belfast as "...a truly desirable and patriotic scheme."⁹ Warrington Academy dissolved in 1786, and although Drennan had no direct exposure to it, several of its ex-pupils were Irish,¹⁰ and two of these, Edward Corry and The Reverend Boyle Moody, were Drennan's friends in Newry from where he was writing.

Soon after his return to Belfast in 1807, William became deeply interested in the foundation of the Belfast Academical Institution which became simply 'Inst' and only acquired the prefix 'Royal' in 1831.11 In this, Drennan was ably assisted by another 'United Irishman', the eminent Naturalist, John Templeton (1766-1825),¹² who contributed his 'Naturalist's Report,' and notes on 'Meteorology' to the Belfast Monthly Magazine, which he co-founded with Drennan, from 1808-14. Drennan delivered the Address at Inst's opening on the 1st February, 1814.¹³ It is rousing stuff, containing this line to commend the school's setting: "... backed by a sublime and thought-inspiring mountain: for it is these grand features of nature, rather than the machinery of art, which ought to enlarge the soul and dilate the affections in its earliest and sweetest and most lasting associations." Drennan and Templeton became School Visitors, providing direction to the course the school was steering.¹⁴ Drennan died in 1820; over a century later, Inst's Historian, John Jamieson, concluded that, "He was an indefatigable supporter of Inst, with an uncompromising sense of purpose and duty."15

It is, therefore, unsurprising that seven years later the Belfast Natural History Society was founded, and under one month later, the Society elected John Templeton, by then in failing health, as its first Honorary Member.¹⁶ The Society was founded by one of Inst's Professors and by at least four of its former pupils. The professor was James Lawson Drummond



James Lawson Drummond (From a Water-colour Drawing by W. C. Day of London. Presented to the Society by a few members in 1843.) Source: Deane A (Ed).

Belfast Natural and Philosophical Society (Centenary Volume, 1821 – 1921). BNH&PS 1924: Frontispiece

UMJ is an open access publication of the Ulster Medical Society (http://www.ums.ac.uk).

The Ulster Medical Society grants to all users on the basis of a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 4.0 International Licence the right to alter or build upon the work non-commercially, as long as the author is credited and the new creation is licensed under identical terms.

(see Figure), who, the year before, had galvanised matters by anonymously publishing his 'Thoughts on the Study of Natural History.'17 Drummond was born in Larne in 1783. His father was a naval surgeon who died when James was three, so his mother moved to Belfast along with James' brother and sister.¹⁸ He was educated at Belfast Academy, became an assistant naval surgeon in 1806, sailed under the command of Admiral Collingwood,19 who succeeded Nelson at Trafalgar.²⁰ Drummond then qualified in Medicine from Edinburgh in 1814, became Physician to the Belfast Dispensary, and then joined the staff of Inst in 1818 as Professor of Anatomy and Physiology. His main role was to help students preparing for the Presbyterian ministry acquire a little medical knowledge,²¹ and "taught a very wide field of natural history."22 His remuneration was small, but for two years from 1823, when funds were tight, he drew no pay at all.23 Drummond's next major contribution to Belfast life was organising the fund-raising to build the Museum in College Square North. It opened in 1831, and a sketch of Inst from a window of the Museum in 1842 testifies to the intimate relationship the two buildings enjoyed. This intimacy was destroyed by the construction of the 'Tech' early in the 20th Century. It was built there to be close to Inst's Art Department but proved to be a severe case of the child overlying the mother.24

The Museum met the prerequisites for a Natural History Society listed by Allen,² including a forum for discussion, a library to store collections of books and the Society's Proceedings, and 'Cabinets of Curiosities,' which the Society assembled and filled with great vigour. Meanwhile, Drummond was constantly publishing, and his 'Letters to a Young Naturalist' was his most popular book, which included a tirade against cruelty to animals,²⁵ a view he shared with his Unitarian Minister brother.²⁶ His 'First Steps in Botany' ran to four editions.²³ He also had the honour of having a Sea Cucumber named after him.27 The Society also helped to establish a Botanic Garden for Belfast in 1827,²⁸ initiating the publication of the First Series of The Ulster Journal of Archaeology in 1853, and the Belfast Naturalists' Field Club in 1863.29 This introduced the element of 'Field Trips' which, according to Allen, was the usual progression for Natural History Societies, but it came rather later in Belfast than in Great Britain. This time it was largely Belfast Royal Academy old boys who were involved.29

Drummond's most resounding achievement, however, was the establishing of the Faculty of Medicine at Inst in 1835. He had promoted the idea of a joint surgical and medical school for the province as early as 1826. Drummond supervised construction of the accommodation of the new Faculty and even contributed £200 (at least £20,000 today) from his own pocket.²³ It was therefore fitting that when the Faculty opened, Drummond became its first President, and again in 1844. Drummond resigned his chair owing to ill health after 31 years when the Medical Faculty moved to the recently opened Queen's College. Drummond was a serial monogamist but had no children: his first two wives predeceased him. His third marriage, in 1850, was to Eliza O'Rorke, of Ballybollan House, near Ahoghill, County Antrim. She was 20 years his junior, from an ancient Catholic family, but the couple had a Church of Ireland Ceremony. Drummond died at his house, beside the Museum, on 17th May 1853. He is buried in the Old Graveyard in Ahoghill. Eliza was laid to rest in the same plot, 43 years later. Their grave is in urgent need of refurbishment and it is the Society's plan to undertake this work in Drummond's honour to mark its Bicentenary. A small pilgrimage to the grave is planned.

Drummond attracted many epithets, but my favourite from the Dublin Penny Journal in 1833,³⁰ concerns the Society he was so instrumental in founding:

Such a modest, yet manly gravity of deportment, such an orderly regularity, and such sound intelligence we could not have anticipated to have found pervading such a youthful assembly, and left an impression on our minds which will not be speedily forgotten.

Two centuries ago, William Lawson Drummond became the Society's first President; I have the great honour of being its President during its Bicentennial year.

Author Alun Evans

Accepted: 6th may 2021

Provenance: Internally peer reviewed

Centre for Public Health, The Queen's University of Belfast Institute of Clinical Science B, Grosvenor Road, Belfast BT12 6BJ

Correspondence to: Alun Evans, Professor Emeritus **Email:** a.evans@qub.ac.uk

REFERENCES

- Allen DE. *The naturalist in Britain: a social history*. Penguin Books, Harmondsworth, Middlesex: Penguin Books; 1978. p. 27.
- 2. Allen DE. *The naturalist in Britain: a social history*. Penguin Books, Harmondsworth, Middlesex: Penguin Books; 1978. p. 158-9.
- 3. Fulton JF. The Warrington Academy (1757-1786) and its influence on medicine and science. *Bull Inst Hist Med.* 1933; 1(3): 50-80.
- 4. Hammersley R. Jean-Paul Marat's *The Chains of Slavery* in Britain and France, 1774-1833. *Hist J*. 2005; 48(3): 641-60.
- Fisher JR, Robb JH. Royal Belfast Academical Institution: centenary volume 1810-1910. Belfast: M'Caw, Stevenson & Orr; 1913. p. 49-62.
- Logan H. Dr. William Drennan his life in Georgian Ireland. Ulster Med J. 1983; 52(2): 170-7.
- 7. Canavan T. Frontier town: an illustrated history of Newry. Belfast: Blackstaff Press; 1989. p. 112.
- Drennan W. Glendalloch, and other poems by the late Dr. Drennan, with additional verses by his sons. 2nd ed. Dublin: William Robertson; 1859. p. 28-30.
- 9. Turner W. *The Warrington Academy*. Warrington: Library and Museum Committee 1957 (First published 1813-15). p. 51-79.
- Agnew J. *The Drennan/McTier Letters Volume 1: 1776-1793*. Dublin: The Women's History Project in association with the Irish Manuscripts Commission; 1998. p. 91.
- 11. Fisher RJ, Robb JH. Royal Belfast Academical Institution: centenary

The Ulster Medical Society grants to all users on the basis of a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 4.0 International Licence the right to alter or build upon the work non-commercially, as long as the author is credited and the new creation is licensed under identical terms.



UMJ is an open access publication of the Ulster Medical Society (http://www.ums.ac.uk).

volume 1810-1910. Belfast: M'Caw, Stevenson & Orr; 1913. p. 78.

- Byrne PM. Templeton J. Dictionary of Irish Biography from the earliest times to the year 2002. In: MaGuire J, Quinn J, editors. *Dictionary of Irish Biography from the earliest times to the year 2002 Vol 9*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2009. p. 302-5.
- Fisher RJ, Robb JH. Royal Belfast Academical Institution: centenary volume 1810-1910. Belfast: M'Caw, Stevenson & Orr; 1913. p. 203-7.
- Fisher RJ, Robb JH. Royal Belfast Academical Institution: centenary volume 1810-1910. Belfast: M'Caw, Stevenson & Orr; 1913. p. 208
- Jamieson J. The history of the Royal Belfast Academical Institution, 1810 – 1960. Belfast: William Mullan; 1959. p. 10
- Stewart SA, Corry TH. A flora of the north east of Ireland. Belfast: The Belfast Naturalists' Field Club; 1888. p. xvii.
- Millin SS. James Lawson Drummond, MD. Belfast Natural and Philosophical Society. Centenary volume, 1821–1921. Belfast: Belfast Natural and Philosophical Society; 1924. p. 72-3.
- Lunney L. Templeton J. Dictionary of Irish Biography from the earliest times to the year 2002. In: MaGuire J, Quinn J, editors. *Dictionary of Irish Biography from the earliest times to the year 2002 Vol 9*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2009. *Pp 302-5*.
- Memorial Plaque to James Lawson Drummond. Ahoghill, Co Antrim, Northern Ireland: St Colmanell's Church of Ireland Church: ca 1853.
- Stephen L (Ed). Dictionary of National Biography. Vol 11. London: Smith, Elder and Co.; 1887. p. 356-62.
- Jamieson J. The history of the Royal Belfast Academical Institution, 1810-1960. Belfast: William Mullan; 1959. p. 68.

- Chesney HG. Drummond, James Lawson (1783-1853), anatomist and naturalist. [cited 2021 April 22). Oxford: Oxford Dictionary of National Biography; 2004. p. 357-62.
- Lunney L. Drummond, James Lawson. Dictionary of Irish Biography from the earliest times to the year 2002. In: MaGuire J, Quinn J, editors. *Dictionary of Irish Biography from the earliest times to the year 2002* Cambridge University Press 2009 Vol 3. 2009. p. 475-6.
- Evans A. Industry and Illusions: the 1895 Belfast Art & Industrial Exhibition. *Causeway*. 1995; 2 (Winter):25-33.
- Drummond JL. Letters to a Young Naturalist on the Study of Nature and Natural Theology (Letter XIX). 2nd ed. London: Longman, Rees, Orme, Brown, Green, & Longman; 1832. p. 245-61.
- Woods CJ. Drummond, William Hamilton. In: MaGuire J, Quinn J, editors. RIA Dictionary of Irish Biography from the Earliest Times to the Year 2002. Vol 3, Dublin: Royal Irish Academy; 2009. p. 479-80.
- 27. Thompson W. The natural history of Ireland Vol IV: mammalia, reptiles, and fishes, also invertebrata. London: Henry G. Bohn; 1856. p. 443.
- Deane A. Belfast Natural and Philosophical Society Centenary Volume, 1821 – 1921. Belfast: Belfast Natural and Philosophical Society; 1924. p. 22-3.
- 29. Evans EE, Turner BS. *Ireland's eye: the photographs of Robert John Welch*. Belfast: Blackstaff Press; 1977. p. 10-11.
- 'P.' The Belfast Natural History Society and Museum. Dublin: The Dublin Penny Journal. 1833: 1(30): 237.

